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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF HUU LIMITED
Held on 24 November 2014 at University House
Present:
Trustees:  Simon Clements (Chair), Jeff Caplan (JC), Judith Donovan (JD) 
Sabbatical Trustees:  Richard Brooks, President; Gareth Ikin, Vice-President Education (VPE); Jeni Day, Vice-President Welfare & Community (VPWC); Tory Cliffe, Vice-President Activities (VPA); Nichola Jackson, Vice-President Sport (VPS); Tom Swainson, Vice-President Scarborough (VPSc)
Student Trustees:  Jamie Boote (JB), Wendy Fan (WF), Elizabeth Palmer (EP), Lewis Worrow (LW)
Attending:  Jackie Berry (CEO); Graham Jackson, Finance Manager (FM); Jonathan Hall,
Interim Commercial Services Manager (CSM); Rachel Kirby, Marketing & Communications Manager (MCM) Sally Bates, minute taker

SC advised he had formally taken over as Chair.  He formally welcomed WF and LW to their first Board meeting.

1.
Apologies

Apologies received from Andrew Gurr, Trustee – Chair said the Board’s thoughts were with Andrew and his wife and he would be missed at the meeting.
2.
Minutes of Last Board Meeting

The minutes were accepted as a true record.

3.
Matters arising (circulated)
Actions were updated on the attached paper and/or included in the senior management reports.  EP said in discussions about student trustees’ term, she had suggested staggering re-appointments.
4.
Approval of Annual Report & Accounts 2013 -2014 (circulated)
Jennifer Toulson (JT) from Haines Watts (HW) attended to respond to any questions about the annual report and accounts.  She said HW do not produce the accounts, they audit them, looking at all major risks, what the commitments are and the way forward.   HW found nothing significant in the audit, just some minor issues.  
JC asked about the stock take and whether it been a full one.  This was confirmed and FM said this was done externally by a professional stock taker.  JC asked about stock moving. 

JT said they take the valuation from the report; they look at wastage and make adjustments accordingly.
JC asked what the split was between the Shop and Bars and FM advised it was £79K for the Shop, and the remainder for Bars.  JC said there was more exposure to slow moving stock.  JT said slow moving stock was identified and addressed and FM added that old stock used to be an issue but this has been resolved.
4.1  Adjustments to period 13 2013-204 financial performance (paper circulated)

FM advised the Board that this was a summary of the differences between the expected results reported at the last meeting and the actual results following the year end.  He said the difference was mainly due to late invoices and the receipt of paper work relating to credit card payments was also being addressed.  Figures for the year were almost on budget – although prior to the final figures, a slightly better than budget result had been expected.   
LW asked about the budget for website development costs.  FM said additional costs were agreed at Board level but invoices came in late from Lincoln.
JB asked whether the credit card costs were additional.  FM said the issue was caused by late receipt of the invoices to back up the transactions and these were not allocated to a department.  Of the three credit cards held by HUU, transactions from the Marketing card caused the queries as purchases were made on behalf of other departments.
In conclusion, Chair said he would approve on behalf of the Board and sign off the Report and Accounts.  FM said there were minor changes to be made to the text which HW had not been able to get through but he would ensure Chair was made aware of these.             Action:  FM
5.
Committee Structure and Terms of Reference (papers circulated)
CEO updated the Board on University representation – she had discussed this further with the Registrar and advised her that it would be a 12 month trial.  The Registrar supported this and said the Chief Finance Officer would be the appropriate representative.   The current CFO is leaving but the Registrar hoped there would be a speedy appointment so there may be a University representative at the February Board meeting.

CEO then summarised the revised terms of reference for the two additional Board committees.  She had broadened the remit of the Finance, Audit and Risk Committee and proposed calling the other committee, Appointments and Governance Development Committee to reflect the work to be done and this committee should then be reviewed after 12 months.  CEO had discussed with JD where some of the areas of responsibility sat between the two committees.  AG had asked CEO to be careful how much was delegated.   JD said this was about increased scrutiny, not delegation. There would be standing items on the agenda.
CEO asked the Board to approve the structures in principle and the appointment of the CFO and volunteer members.  This was agreed.
JC (as Chair), President, VPE and WF were agreed as members of the Finance, Audit & Risk Committee.  CEO advised that any Trustee would be able to attend the meetings.  Chair said Trustees would need to make a commitment to these committees. 

For the Appointments and Governance Development Committee, VPWC, VPA, EP and JB were agreed with President as Chair.    CEO said the Chair of Trustees is ex officio.  

VPWC asked what the process would be when people leave and CEO said there would be continuity with the external and student trustees.
Chair said the external trustees were happy to extend their terms for a further four years and a “turnover” cycle would be agreed.
CEO’s recommendations were approved.  CEO and President would brief the Registrar.  Chair thanked CEO and JD for their work.



          Action:  CEO/President
CEO said the first Governance Committee would be held in January.  FM would liaise with the University to ensure our budget process aligns with theirs and arrange the Finance, Audit and Risk Committee meetings accordingly.  




Action:  FM
6.
Financial Update (report circulated)
FM ran through his detailed summary of financial performance.  He said period 3 had been poor with performance £80K behind budget. Turnover was £30K behind budget.  Subsequent to period 3, FM monitored turnover (shown on Appendix 2) and said period 4 was showing a similar trend.  In order to address this quickly, FM was working with CSM and JC. 
JC said it is was a muddy picture with fewer people coming into HUU.  Average spend at the bars was up, but this could be because the bars were less busy.  The Shop’s performance was in line with the High Street.  JC recommended that footfall into the building should be monitored and said he knew a company who do this and perhaps run a pilot.   JC queried whether the new intake of students were coming into the building and wondered whether they had been involved in other events during WelcomeFest.  VPA said the Give it a Go events were sold out.  
President said there were challenges for the Commercial team at the same time as the University had increased their commercial activity.  He did not believe the reduction in visitors had anything to do with WelcomeFest and MCM said that was echoed in the WelcomeFest survey.   
JC said sales continued after that to show a downward trend.  VPWC pointed out that the increase in fees would now have affected all students and that some loans had come through very late.  The Advice Centre had seen a lot of students who were in difficulty and had had to buy more food parcels.  JB said this had happened last year as well but EP said it was worse this year.  EP said she has been working in clearing and had picked up a lot of negative social media about platinum cards etc and suggested we find a way of responding to these.  

JC said he would hope to see an upward turn now.  Year on year there was a big drop.  CSM said there was a downturn in the amount of cash being taken out of cash machines.  JC said that could be because students were not coming into the building.
LW said Accommodation Warehouse had launched new build homes for students which could be more expensive, leaving students with less spare cash.  JB said it would be interesting to see if the new style WelcomeFest did have an impact.  MCM said they would look at platinum sales and could run focus groups to gain more information.   In the meantime they would be pushing sales of the half year platinum cards.
JD said it would appear that there had been a seismic shift of students using the students’ union.  She said we had a trading deficit and needed to look at the big issues and not be side-tracked with the smaller issues. 
President agreed that the smaller issues could be tackled eg platinum cards but the Commercial model was out of date and traditional student base was changing.  We would have to think about the long term development of Commercial Services.   LW said students were more financially aware and looking at their income and what they can do with it, rather than spending it on drinking.   
Chair summed up and asked for three suggestions from everyone before the end of December on the development of our commercial services and for time to be set aside in February to discuss further.
 






Action:  All

7.
Fossil Fuels Investment (report circulated)
FM summarised the current position.  He said Cazenove had a small amount of exposure to fossil fuels - 1.1%. LW asked whether Cazenove were on the Fossil Fuel Free Index and explained what this was.  He said if we were considering a new investment strategy we should look for a company who comply with that index.  He will circulate information to Trustees.









Action:  LW
JD said it was about maximising the return on our investment and we must review before making any decision to change.  HUU’s funds are invested in Cazenove products so it is difficult to get to the bottom of what is in the bundles.  Chair said we were about to review the portfolio and any information would help.  VPWC said she was in touch with the Green Society and advises Union Council on what we were doing.  

8.
Health & Safety Update (report circulated)
CSM said he had nothing to add to the report.  JD asked why we did not report RIDDOR – details of absence of more than 7 days off - as this was a legal requirement.   CSM agreed to produce a separate report.





           Action:  CSM
9.
Sabbatical Trustees Reports (report circulated)
Sport

VPS said the coaching fund had been distributed and some clubs had been disappointed at how much they received as there was only £4K to offer.  A presentation was held in October for two Tour providers and members voted for their preference.  ILoveTour won by four votes.  The Boat Club was doing particularly well following their move to the Doncaster.  CEO said VPS and staff should be commended for their work on achieving better facilities and VPS thanked Adam Sheridan and the Boat Club president.   VPS had gained approval from the Director of Estates for fixture boards to be placed at four locations around the campus.   VPS was congratulated by the Board.

Activities

VPA said that there were 98 societies.  The success of Give it a Go events showed that non drinking events do work.  VPA congratulated Sophie Robertson for her work on these.  LW asked how these were financed and VPA advised they were break-even events, budgeted for within the Student Activities budget.  VPA was working with VPWC to organise a poll on relocating the multi faith prayer room to premises on Inglemire Lane.  Chair thanked VPA.

Welfare & Community

VPWC has been working with Liberation groups on how best they can support students.   The chair positions for the Women’s Committee and Disabled Students’ Committee have now been filled.   LGBT+ have held their main campaign on faith with three lectures.  VPWC attended one and was very impressed.  She said that Links were doing well and the Advice Centre had two new interns who were running the Tuesday afternoon and early evening session which was aimed at reaching part time students.  VPWC will be working with the new University Head of Support Services on mental health services.  She is working with the University on the Student as Citizens project and a draft plan has been created for the community strategy.  LGBT+ took a motion to Union Council for gender neutral toilets on campus and this was passed.  JB asked what impact this would have on the building.  VPWC said it would involve signage and a change to the disabled toilets but no changes in the nightclub.  
Education

VPE was very pleased with the Next Step event which he said had had a poor turnout previously. He had set an ambitious target which had been beaten and only spent one third of the budget.  He thanked Steve Ralph and volunteers for their help.  VPE said the Student Written Submission had been released through ULTAC and would go to Senate for the first time in January.  This would provide the foundation for the Institutional Review.  Course Reps numbers were at 314 in Hull and 56 in Scarborough which was an increase and showed there were more engaged students this year.  The Student Led Teaching Awards were being launched today and VPE had been hiding golden apples around campus.  He was aiming for 100 nominations to be returned by the end of the day.  He attended the NUS Zone Conference with President where the main focus was vocational.  He and President both stood for election but lost.
Governance

President said he had been actioned to visit other students’ unions but the team had other priorities and President had only visited Leicester.  They had however attended various events and picked up a number of ideas.    JB asked how volunteer objectives were being recorded.  President said a template had been devised and these had been distributed and when collated would enable volunteers’ progress to be tracked.

JC said everyone had done a fantastic job. JB said it would be useful for future reports to link in with objectives so the Board can see the updates.  

    Action:  Sabbatical Officers
10.
Chief Executive & Senior Management Team Reports (report circulated)
Chief Executive 

CEO said with lower student numbers, we were experiencing challenging times.  The effort from staff has been exemplary.  Additionally, with the departure of key Commercial Services staff, CSM has had to deal with duty management issues every week and has met this challenge.  CEO advised that a staff group had formed, called Culture Club, to work on the mission and values and exciting work was already being produced.  There will be a staff briefing in December and a report will be given at the next Board meeting.                         Action:  CEO
A visit from University Council members had been arranged for 27 November prior to their meeting in the afternoon and a lot of effort had gone into preparation for this.  JC asked about progress with the NUS Alcohol Impact scheme and CEO said we were hoping to be shortlisted for the cohort next academic year.
JB asked about the training support from the Press Association and VPA advised that it had not been what they wanted and were looking at running a session here.
Commercial Services

Chair thanked CSM for his report on Commercial Services.  CSM said the team had been working extremely hard to support student requirements.  The Entertainments team were looking at ways to increase footfall into the nightclub before 11 pm.    CSM advised that a new Bars Manager would be joining us on 12 December and, although interviews had been held for a Retail Manager, they had not yet found a suitable candidate.  The submission for Best Bar None had been completed and an onsite visit went well. CSM said that times had been tough and challenging but he was confident that when the complete structure is in place, they will be in a good position to look at a new strategy for Commercial Services.    VPA acknowledged the hard work of permanent and student staff and said they were doing really well.  CSM said service leaders had stepped up.  Chair recorded his thanks to CSM.
Membership Services

CEO said that most of the Membership Services report had been covered by the Sabbatical team.
HR

CEO said that Kate Jude would attend Board meetings from February.  She advised that HUU would use the NUS model for the staff engagement survey to enable us to have a comparison to other students’ unions.  CEO thanked the Board for their involvement in the current recruitment activity.  She said 14 candidates were being interviewed this week and would be shortlisted for final interviews next week.
EP noted there was a lot of sickness absence.  Chair said that in small organisations, a long period of sickness absence will throw figures out of kilter.  Regular patterns of absence would be reviewed to identify the reasons. JC said there should be an annual basic comparison.  CEO said it has not been straightforward for us to do this with the current systems but HR Manager would be looking at new software to tie in with the current payroll system.  
Marketing

MCM thanked everyone involved with WelcomeFest and said a report would be completed at the end of this week and she would circulate the information.  

          Action:  MCM
CEO said this would cover some of JC’s comments.  MCM said the impact report had been published but would be done differently next year.  
Chair thanked MCM for her report and appendices.
11.
Any Other Business


None reported.
12.
Reserved Business

Reported separately.
13.
Board Reflection including CEO Objectives 
14.
Next meeting – Tuesday 3 February 2015 at 10 am
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